Sixteenth Meeting of the Ethnic Minorities Forum
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Room 601, 6/F, Central Government Offices, West Wing
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1. Administrative guidelines on promotion of racial equality
1.1
The Chairman said that since the last meeting, the Bureau had issued to members on 19 October 2009 and 7 December 2009 respectively the first and second batches of draft checklist of measures made by relevant bureaux, departments and public authorities under the Guidelines to promote racial equality and ensure equal access to public services by ethnic minorities.  These covered education, vocational training, community services – communications and technology, medical and health, employment, community services – social welfare, and community services – public enquiry and declaration services.  The Bureau had briefed the Legislative Council Panel on Constitutional Affairs on the implementation progress of the Guidelines and draft checklists and listened to the views of deputations at the meetings of the Panel on 16 November 2009 and 11 December 2009 respectively.  He added that the Government was also collecting views from concerned NGOs and ethnic minority communities through other channels, including the Committee on Promotion of Racial Harmony and Human Rights Forum, with a view to finalising the Guidelines in the coming few months.   The Chairman invited views from members.  
1.2 Issues raised by members and the discussion were set out below:

(a)
Overall approach: Some members expressed the view that the wording used in the draft Guidelines might give rise to the impression that compliance was voluntary.  Some members also suggested imposing a statutory duty on the relevant bureaux, departments and public authorities to adhere to the Guidelines.  The Chairman explained that the Basic Law, the Hong Kong Bill of Rights Ordinance and the Race Discrimination Ordinance provided the legal framework to prohibit discrimination on the ground of race.  They were all binding on the Government.  In addition, relevant bureaux, departments and public authorities had the obligation to comply with the Administrative Guidelines.  The CMAB would maintain an overview on the implementation of the Guidelines within the Government.
(b)
Scope of application: A few members suggested that the Guidelines should cover the departments which had frequent contacts with ethnic minorities, including the Police, the Correctional Services Department and the Immigration Department.  The Chairman said that as explained to the Bills Committee scrutinising the Race Discrimination Bill, the Government considered it more appropriate to adopt a progressive approach by covering the key public services which were particularly relevant to meeting the special needs of ethnic minorities and facilitating their integration into the community.  The Government would, in light of the operational experience of the Guidelines, review whether there is a need for expanding the scope of the Guidelines to cover other areas.
(c)
Application on foreign domestic helpers (FDHs): A member asked if the promotion of racial equality under the Guidelines would apply to the FDHs.  The Chairman replied that the measures and initiatives provided by relevant bureaux, departments and public authorities under the Guidelines would apply to all members of ethnic minorities, including FDHs.
(d)
Resource deployment: A member expressed concern on whether adequate resources would be provided to individual bureaux / departments for implementing the Guidelines.  The Chairman said that the relevant bureaux / departments and public authorities would deploy their resources to implement the Guidelines and, where necessary, they could seek additional resources through established mechanisms such as the annual resource allocation exercise.
(e)
Staff training: Upon a member’s enquiry about staff training on cultural sensitivity for law enforcement agencies, Dr Chu said that the Equal Opportunities Commission (EOC) had organised customised trainings for law enforcement agencies, namely the Police, the Correctional Services Department and the Immigration Department, to facilitate their understanding of the Race Discrimination Ordinance (RDO) and the Code of Practice on Employment issued by the EOC under the RDO.  In addition, the Police had sought the advice of the EOC on proactive practices and procedures to ensure equal opportunity, in respect of their internal order for ensuring compliance with the RDO and their training packages.  The EOC would render appropriate assistance, if requested, in arranging training courses on cultural sensitivity for civil servants.
(f)
Monitoring and review: Some members asked how the Government would monitor the progress of implementation and effectiveness of the Guidelines, and whether refinement would be made to the Guidelines and the checklists of measures on a regular basis.  The Chairman said that relevant bureaux, departments and public authorities would keep in view the implementation progress and the effectiveness of the Guidelines and the checklists of measures, and review the Guidelines and checklists from time to time in light of operational experience.  The Chairman said that views from members and relevant NGOs on the implementation of the Guidelines and checklists would be useful for monitoring and review.
(g)
Data collection: A member suggested that the Guidelines should require collection of relevant statistics to facilitate monitoring of the effectiveness of measures taken under the checklists.  Mrs Wong said that the Education Bureau (EDB) had started the collection of information on students’ ethnicity and spoken language through its annual Enrolment Survey since the 2006/07 school year.  Ms Chu of the Labour Department (LD) said that the LD had been collecting information on the ethnicity of job seekers registered with its employment services.  Mr To of the Construction Industry Council (CIC) said that since the registration of construction workers started in 2005, the Construction Workers Registration Authority had collected ethnic data of construction workers and was working with the CIC to assess the training needs and support measures for ethnic minority workers. 
(h)
Draft checklist on education: Having regard to the differences in Chinese proficiency among non-Chinese speaking (NCS) students and local students, some members suggested that the Government’s School Places Allocation System should treat local students and NCS students separately in the scaling process.  Mrs Wong explained that the System, which had been thoroughly reviewed and widely accepted, was developed to ensure fairness among all students, irrespective of race and language.  To enhance the effectiveness of Chinese Language learning of NCS students, the EDB had stepped up efforts in implementing a series of special measures to provide them with appropriate educational support such as developing the Supplementary Guide to the Chinese Language Curriculum for Non-Chinese Speaking Students to rendering additional support to schools, helping schools develop school-based Chinese language curricula, developing various learning materials and teaching reference materials covering both primary and secondary levels and developing Chinese Language assessment tools for NCS students to support assessment for learning in schools.

(i)
Draft checklist on employment: A member asked if the LD would consider recruiting ethnic minority staff to handle job referrals for members of their own communities in a more culturally sensitive manner.  Ms Chu (LD) replied that in all of their job centres, there were staff members who were proficient in both Chinese and English.  Interpretation services would also be arranged for ethnic minority job seekers who could speak neither Chinese nor English.  Mr To said that the CIC had various measures in place to enhance the proficiency of English and Putonghua among its staff.  CIC also provided training courses on equal opportunities for all centre managers and department heads, and was considering the provision of appropriate training courses which might address the issue of ethnic minority languages.
(j)
Some members queried why the LD did not provide all job vacancy information in both Chinese and English.  Ms Chu (LD) explained that the department received information on over 2,000 new job vacancies on average every working day.  It would not be feasible in practice to provide full translation of all information on these vacancies into English without affecting the overall efficiency in posting the vacancy information for job seekers.  Nevertheless, essential information items of all vacancies were provided in both Chinese and English in the Interactive Employment Service website and the Vacancy Search Terminals of the LD.  For jobs that did not require the ability to read or write Chinese, the vacancy information was displayed in full in both Chinese and English.  
(k)
A member suggested that the LD should remind employers to rationalise the language proficiency requirements, unless in cases where proficiency in particular language(s) was a genuine occupational qualification, such that these vacancies would be open to more members of ethnic minorities.  Ms Chu explained that, in placing job vacancies with the LD, all employers were required to make written declarations that the entry requirements (including requirements on language proficiency, if any) of the vacancies concerned were relevant, justifiable and did not violate the relevant anti-discrimination ordinances.  Dr Chu supplemented that the EOC had advised the LD to develop on-going measures to eliminate discriminatory job advertisements and ensure that the employers had complied with the Race Discrimination Ordinance in the process.  
1.3 The Chairman said that the Government would take into account members’ views and views received from other parties in finalising the Guidelines and the checklists of measures.
2. Hearing of the Report of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region under the International Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Racial Discrimination
2.1 
The Chairman said that the HKSAR team attended, as part of the Chinese delegation, a hearing held by the Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination on 7 and 10 August 2009 on the latest report of the HKSAR under the International Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Racial Discrimination (ICERD), which formed part of the China’s report submitted to the Committee in 2008.  The concluding observations of the Committee on China’s report, adopted by the Committee on 25 August 2009 and including the Committee’s recommendations concerning the HKSAR were issued to members on 7 September 2009.  A paper for the Legislative Council Panel on Constitutional Affairs on the outcome of the hearing and the initial views of the Administration had been issued to members on 11 November 2009.  The Chairman invited members’ views.
2.2 Issues raised by members and the discussions were set out below: 

(a) 
Chinese language education for non-Chinese speaking students: 
(i)
Some members suggested the EDB to consider developing an “alternative Chinese Language curriculum” for NCS students.  Mr Cheng said that given the vastly different needs and aspirations of NCS students, schools would need to adapt the teaching pedagogy, progress and materials in teaching the Chinese language to NCS students.  In this regard, the EDB provided assistance to the schools concerned to develop school-based curricula by adapting the common Chinese Language curriculum framework.  The EDB had rendered additional support to schools by issuing the “Supplementary Guide to the Chinese Language Curriculum for NCS students” (Supplementary Guide), which did not confine schools to the adoption of a simpler Chinese Language curriculum with pre-set lower benchmarks.  In light of the input of professionals and relevant parties, the Supplementary Guide included multiple curriculum modes of “immersion in Chinese Language lessons”, “bridging/transition”, “specific learning purposes” and “integration”, and pitched at appropriate learning levels, leading to multiple exits for NCS students.  On the other hand, a simpler “alternative Chinese Language curriculum” would limit the range of learning opportunities of NCS students with different needs.

(ii)
Some members asked the EDB to consider the suggestion to formulate a Chinese language benchmark test for NCS members of the community.  Mr Cheng replied that while the EDB was considering the suggestion, the GCSE Chinese Examinations would address the needs of NCS candidates who preferred to obtain alternative Chinese language qualifications for higher education or for employment.  Arrangements had been made to reduce the GCSE (Chinese) examination fee for eligible school candidates to a level on a par with the Hong Kong Certificate of Education Examination (Chinese) or the future Hong Kong Diploma of Secondary Education (Chinese).  

(iii)
Some members said that the GCSE Chinese Examinations were pitched at a lower level than the local Chinese examinations in Hong Kong, and would not help NCS candidates to secure employment or gain admission to tertiary institutions.  Mr Cheng explained that learning effectiveness would be affected by various factors.  Apart from  the learning and teaching in schools, these include language and cultural background, socio-economic status, family support, learning motivation and purpose, parent and student aspirations, etc.  To address the needs of all schools, guidance was provided in Chapters II and V of the Supplementary Guide focusing on how to learn Chinese as a second language.  The flexible adoption of four different curriculum modes recommended in the Supplementary Guide would also facilitate NCS students to build a good foundation in Chinese.  The EDB would continue to develop more teaching reference materials for NCS students learning Chinese.

(iv) A member mentioned that some universities did not provide the flexibility of accepting alternative Chinese Language qualifications for admission.  Mrs Wong responded that the local universities and post-secondary/vocational training institutions had responded positively on the provision of flexibility for ethnic minority students when applying the Chinese language requirement during student admission under the Joint Universities Programmes Admissions System (JUPAS).  Such arrangement was announced in the information booklet issued by the JUPAS office and details of individual institutions’ requirements, including the alternative Chinese Language qualifications to be accepted, had been published in the EDB’s website.  Given the autonomy in their admission system, universities could exercise their discretion in consideration of alternative Chinese Language qualifications for admission under special circumstances. 
(b) Foreign domestic helpers
(i) Some members expressed the view that the “two-week rule” should be repealed to ensure that the FDHs were not discriminated against.  Miss Tam said that the “two-week rule” was necessary to maintain effective immigration control.  The rule did not preclude the FDHs from coming back to work in Hong Kong again after returning to their places of origin.  The rule applied equally to other migrant workers, such as those under the Supplementary Labour Scheme, irrespective of their countries of origin.  Under exceptional circumstances, such as where the employment contract was prematurely terminated due to emigration, death or financial difficulties of the employer, or where there was evidence that the FDH had been abused, the Immigration Department could exercise its discretion to allow the FDH concerned to change employer without requiring them to return to their home countries before working under new employment contracts in Hong Kong.  
(ii) In response to a question on the application of the “two-week rule” to FDHs who were subjected to abusive treatment by employers or unfair contract terms made with their employment agencies at their home countries, Miss Tam said that the FDHs concerned could, if necessary, apply for extension of stay from the Immigration Department to facilitate them in pursuing claims in court or claims for outstanding entitlements against their former employers.  The Government had also maintained a close dialogue with respective consulates in Hong Kong to encourage better monitoring of the employment agencies in their home countries.

(iii) A member suggested that FDHs whose contracts were terminated because of redundancy should be exempted from the “two-week rule”.  The Chairman invited the Security Bureau to consider the suggestion.

(c) Refugees and torture claimants

(i) A member suggested that, in addition to screening torture claims, the Government should also process applications for refugee status to deter possible abuse of the existing mechanism by asylum seekers and torture claimants.  Miss Tam explained that the Government had a firm policy of not granting asylum and did not have any obligation to admit individuals seeking refugee status under the 1951 UN Refugee Convention and its 1967 Protocol.  In this regard, refugee screening remained the work of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) Hong Kong Office.  The Government would provide appropriate support to the UNHCR as and when required.  

(ii) In response to concerns about the time required for the determination of refugee status and torture claims, Miss Tam said that the Government had put forth administrative enhancements to the screening procedures of torture claims.  With consent from a claimant having lodged both asylum and torture claims, the Government could share factual information with the UNHCR with a view to reducing administrative work in screening.  For claimants who chose to handle the asylum and torture claims separately, Miss Tam said that the time needed by the UNHCR for focused screening of refugee applications would be around 2 to 8 months.  As regards torture claimants, under the new administrative procedures, it would take around 4 months on average to complete the processing of a straightforward claim. 
(iii) A member asked whether an asylum seeker or torture claimant who came to Hong Kong en route from the Mainland would be sent back to the country/place of his first landing.  Miss Tam said that some countries in Europe, or between the United States and Canada, had entered into multilateral or bilateral agreements under which asylum seekers could be repatriated to the place of his first landing.  The Government would make reference to overseas practices in considering whether similar arrangements might be adopted.   In any case, the Government would ensure that a torture claimant would not be repatriated to his place of origin where there was a substantial risk of torture, until such risk had dissipated.
(iv) Some members expressed concerns on arbitrary detention of torture claimants by the Government.  Miss Tam said that the Director of Immigration exercised the power to detain in accordance with the law and a published detention policy.  On a case-by-case basis, release on recognisance would be granted pending the determination of torture / asylum claims by the relevant authorities. 
(v)
At members’ request, Miss Tam briefed members that the Duty Lawyer Service would start a publicly-funded legal assistance scheme for torture claimants in December 2009.  Separately, the Law Academy (established by the Law Society) was organising a training programme for lawyers interested in joining the scheme.  A review of the scheme would be conducted in the light of practical experience. 
3. Any other business 
3.1
Support service centres for ethnic minorities: Mr Law (CMAB) advised members that, further to the two centres operated by the International Social Service Hong Kong Branch and the Yuen Long Town Hall which commenced operation on 31 May 2009 and 28 June 2009 respectively as mentioned at the last meeting, the other two centres operated by the Christian Action (SHINE Centre) and the Hong Kong Christian Service (CHEER Centre) had also commenced operation on 1 August 2009 and 5 September 2009 respectively.  The CHEER centre provided centralised telephone interpretation service covering seven ethnic minority languages / dialects (Bahasa Indonesia, Hindi, Nepali, Punjabi, Tagalog, Thai and Urdu), which had commenced operation on 31 October 2009. 
3.2
To further enhance the support to ethnic minority students in their studies and homework, particularly in the learning of Chinese language, Mr Law informed members that the CMAB was working with the support service centres to provide after-school tutorial classes for ethnic minority students. The aim was to commence the classes in early 2010.
3.3
Some members expressed their interests to visit the four support service centres.  The Chairman asked the Secretariat to make necessary arrangements and follow-up with members.
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